# Lindenwood College

## BULLETIN



The Lindens are golden and the Sassafras is crimson at Lindenwood. The autumn glory of the campus evokes memories of carefree college days and enduring friendships when Indian Summer gives its benediction to Missouri's hills.

## Current Comment.

By PRESIDENT GAGE

The following address was delivered by Dr. Gage at the annual Founders' Day program in Roemer Auditorium on October 21:

I "cloud of witnesses" in whose presence it is our privilege to run the race and to do the work of life. Thousands of alumnae, teachers, directors, employes and friends of Lindenwood are gathered here to pay tributes of honor and affection to Dr. B. K. Stumberg.

There is one bright spirit whose presence we especially appreciate and recognize. To me she has sent th following letter:

"My dear Dr. Gage-Please let me thank you and Mrs. Gage for your invitation to be a guest at your table at Lindenwood today; also for your thoughtfulness in offering me transportation to the college. I wish it were possible for me to be present at Founders' Day and hear the fine tribute to Dr. Stumberg and his father; I feel my children have a rich heritage of loyalty and service from both and it makes me very glad. I would like at this time to express to Lindenwood in its entirety my deep appreciation of the kindness, sympathy and many thoughtful deeds which expressed the love and friendship for my husband at his death. I wish for those who take his place at Lindenwood in the ways he served, his love and sense of obligation for the college and the fine cooperation of those who served with him, Very gratefully yours, Marion Kriete Stumberg."

For years Mr. George W. Sutherland served Lindenwood as director and chairman of the Finance Committee. Mr. Sutherland is certainly participating with us in these exercises. From Mrs. Sutherland comes the following note. In it she speaks not only for Mr. Sutherland but also for herself as a former student:

"My dear Dr. Gage: The kind invitation for Founders' Day is much appreciated. I should like to be of the large number present but I find that I am unable to make the trip. Lindenwood was ideal to me in my school days and it has never lost its allure; in more recent years because of my husband's service. I have felt that possibly you were responsible for the writing of the generous appreciation of Mr. Sutherland, which came to me through Mr. Cummings. I treasure it. With kindest regards to you and to Mrs. Gage and to Lindenwood, I am, most sincerely, Olla B. Sutherland."

As a member of WAC, Detachmnt No. 1, Camp Gordon, Betty Proctor, Lindenwood College, 1943, wrote to her fellow students, in anticipation of this Founders' Day. In her letter is the well stated reminder that Lindenwood stands for permanence and durability of principle in a changing world and that it is a fixed point of reference by which the alumnae will always get their bearings. Miss Proctor's letter follows:

"To My Fellow Students: In a world at war those of us who are away from home and school work only that things back home may not change, and especially (Gontinued on page 6)

### In this Issue:

Dr. Gregg Gives Founders' Day Address

Page Three

Dr. MacIvor's Invocation on Founders' Day

Page Four

Mme. Lyolene to Visit Lindenwood

Page Five

#### Alumnae in Service

Page Seven

#### Roll Call of Class of 1924

Pages, Eight, Nine and Ten

#### Alumnae News

Pages Eleven and Twelve

LINDENWOOD COLLEGE BULLETIN

Vol. 117

NOVEMBER, 1943

Na

A Monthly Paper Published by LINDENWOOD COLLEGE ST. CHARLES, MO.

Entered at the St. Charles Post Office as Second Class Mater

## Tribute is Paid to Doctor Stumberg on Founders' Day

Dr. Kate L. Gregg in Founders' Day Address Commemorates Sixty-six Years of Service to the College by Dr. John Henry Stumberg and His Son, Dr. Bernard Kurt Stumberg

TRIBUTE was paid to Lindenwood's founders, and to two men, father and son, who gave sixty-six years of continuous service to the college, at the annual Founders' Day program on the campus on October 21. The Founders' Day address was delivered by Dr. Kate L. Gregg, of the English Department, and was entitled, "Stewards of High Trust." The invocation was given by Dr. John W. MacIvor, president of the college's Board of Directors and pastor of the Second Presbyterian Church of St. Louis. Dr. Gage also spoke and Miss Pearl Walker, of the Fine Arts faculty, gave two vocal selections.

in-

II-

th

es

0

Dr. Gregg in recalling the history of the college, now in its 117th year, pointed out that the first era of Lindenwood drew to a close in 1878. Major George Champlain Sibley had died in 1863. Samuel S. Watson, the first president of the college's Board of Directors, died on Commencement eve in 1878 and before the students returned to college that fall, Mary Easton Sibley was sleeping in the little cemetery under the hill.

In June, 1878, following Mr. Watson's death, Dr. John Henry Stumberg became the St. Charles representative on the college Board, and "so initiated the sixty-six years of almost continuous service the Stumberg family, father and son, have rendered to Lindenwood College," Dr. Gregg continued. "The father, Dr. John Henry Stumberg, served on the Board from 1877 to 1903—one quarter of a century—and his son, Dr. Bernard Kurt Stumberg, from 1903 to 1943, a span of forty years."

Dr. John Henry Stumberg, who was born in St. Charles in 1838 when the college was 11 years old, was 39 when he became a Board member after having served as a surgeon with the 29th Missouri Infantry in the Civil War. "As one looks back on his relation to the college history," Dr. Gregg said, "one can see that he was the bridge from the first era, that of the founders, to the newer Lindenwood that we know in our time. Following the death of Mr. Watson, Dr. Stumberg became a member of the Executive Committee, and as such was a close adviser of the successive college administrations. As the local agent of the Board, he supervised the tearing down and the building up. In 1880, for instance, he was instructed to have the old buildings torn down and removed. So did the old log house which had cradled the school in its earliest years yield to Time and Progress. In June, 1903, he was

authorized to rent Mary Easton Sibley's cottage—his last recorded service for the institution he had come to love.

"Dr. Bernard Kurt Stumberg, appointed in October, 1903, to take his father's place, had been through the disciplines that develop understanding and shape character. He had known, like his father before him, the discipline of war, serving with the Sixth Missouri Infantry in the Spanish-American War.

"The forty years which he gave to the development of this college are almost synonymous with the era which we designate as that of the newer Lindenwood. In his fourth year as a member of the Board, he was serving with Col. James Gay Butler and Dr. Samuel J. Niccolls on a committee to investigate the purchase of the Prosser property, now that part of the campus immediately to your right as you enter the Lindenwood Gate. Three months later he was serving on the Building Committee which brought Ayres Hall to completion.

"After Dr. John L. Roemer became president of Lindenwood, Dr. Stumberg's work as adviser and director of improvements became more arduous. The benevolence of Col. Butler made possible the erection of Butler Hall in 1915, of Niccolls Hall in 1916, Roemer Hall in 1921, Irwin Hall in 1924, the Margaret Leggate Butler Memorial Library, and the president's home, built in 1941.

"Dr. David M. Skilling as convocation speaker in 1924 made a fine capitulation of the progress of the college during the first ten years of the Roemer administration. He pointed out how the student body had increased from ninety to five times that number, how the campus had expanded from thirty-four acres to 138, and how in that space of time one and one-half million dollars worth of buildings and improvements had been added to the campus. All of this meant that the responsibility of the local board member increased enormously. Col. Butler gave generously of his wealth; Dr. Stumberg gave unstintedly of his patience, understanding and devotion.

"Just before the entrance of the United States into World War I, Dr. Stumberg, then a medical reserve, was called again into the service of his country. In a space of two years he was stationed in Hawaii, and at Camp Funston, Kansas. After his return to St. Charles

(Continued on page 4)

### Dr. MacIbor's Prayer On Founders' Day

The invocation at Lindenwood's Founders' Day service this year was given by Dr. John W. MacIvor, president of the College's Board of Directors and pastor of the Second Presbyterian Church of St. Louis, and honored the memory of Dr. B. Kurt Stumberg.

"ALMIGHTY and Infinite God! From everlasting to everlasting Thou art God. Thy years fail not, Thine eternity underlies our time, giving consistency and meaning to our lives—otherwise we indeed spend our days as a tale that is told. We think of life's little day, and as we think we pray that we may apply our hearts unto wisdom.

"Thou bindest us to life by sweet tender ties — father, mother, brother, sister, husband, wife, son, daughter, lover, friend. All the tendrils of our hearts are twined around them; all our purposes revolve about them; all our success is measured by their joy.

"But, O God, friend after friend departs. Who has not lost a friend? We grieve for the touch of a vanished hand and for the sound of a voice that is still. Do Thou comfort and sustain us with Thy Presence and Thy love. As we cherish in our hearts the image of those we have loved long since and lost a while, so we trust that Thou dost in Thy great Father Heart.

"We are met today seeking to honor the memory of Thy servant who for many years served this institution. He firmly enthroned himself through sympathy with human life in its every stage and experience. The sorrows and the struggles of others became his own. He was the sheltering refuge and the trusted friend because of his instant appreciation of other's troubles. His consolations were swift to offer all his resources. And his whole life devoted to this College that he loved.

"O Lord bless this College. May those who teach have intuitive understanding of the youth with whom they are

privileged to walk amidst thrilling experiences of great revelations of life, and minister interpretatively to them in what is revealed both as to opportunities and obligations. May an abiding sense of the reality of Thy personal existence and spiritual movements in the world be achieved in the rich hours of their college experience to all who study here.

"Do Thou bless those who have administrative responsibility here. Touch their imagination that they may view with prophetic vision the higher values being born to the generation and to the whole world from the items of daily routine in their college life and work.

"Bless the Board of Directors. Make us very conscious of the faith of the Fathers, their vision and high idealism. We follow in their train and ask Thy benediction upon us and our efforts, that we may carry on in their noble spirit and gladly do our part in helping God lead young women into that more abundant life which is His plan and purpose for them.

"In this Memorial Service for our beloved friend, may we gratefully recall all that he was to us and this College; all that he stood for in the world. May we live even more constantly in the companionship of his spirit; may we carry out in the old spheres in which we together moved, so much of his purpose as we can. May we be kind to the friend he loved; devoted to the community in which he lived, loyal to the causes which he served especially through this College. Thus in our lives may he still live on, to our own comfort and the welfare of the world. We pray through Jesus Christ our Lord. Amen."

#### Tribute Paid to Lindenwood's Benefactor on Founders' Day

(Continued from page 3)

in 1918, his identification with the interests of Lindenwood became more complete. In addition to his labors as a local representative of the Board and college physician, he became also professor of hygiene and physicology. Hundreds of Lindenwood girls in homes far away remember and bless his kindness and his wisdom.

"In the declining years of Dr. Roemer, he more and more imposed confidence in Dr. Stumberg, his best friend and adviser. The planning of the Lillie P. Roemer Arts Memorial, and its construction in a season of strikes and lockouts were very largely the result of his judgment and good taste. After the death of Mr. Sutherland, Dr. Stumberg took over his duties as manager of college finances.

"As we look around the campus, we see evidences of his useful career in all aspects of our college life. Only one building has risen without his watchful supervision, and even of Sibley, it must be admitted that he made it over, inside and out. Not a hall or room has been furnished without the advantage of his good taste. For forty years he devoted himself to the beautification of the campus. The red-bud trees, the dogwoods, the crab apples, the wealth of shrubs and evergreens—all are testimony to his sense of beauty and his devotion.

"When spring wafts the spicy fragrance of the viburnum around us, when the pin oak by the Library entrance stands in unbelievable autumn splendor, when the snows of winter bend the arborvitaes and turn the hollies into miracles of design, we shall remember—remember and bless God that these two have lived."

Following the Founders' Day service in Roemer Auditorium, there was an alumnae luncheon at noon in Ayres Hall and a meeting of the Lindenwood College Alumnae Association in the afternoon. Miss Pearl Lammers, of St. Louis, president of the association presided.

## Mme. Helene Lyolene, Noted Stylist, Will Visit Lindenwood This Month

Internationally Famous Dress Designer Who Once Had Her Own Salon in Paris Will Spend Week on the Campus and Address Student Meetings

O NE of the highlights of Lindenwood's fall program will be the visit to the campus the week of November 15 to 19 of Mme. Helene Lyolene, internationally famous stylist. During her stay at Lindenwood she will address a student assembly on November 15 and will give informal addresses to classes and student groups. A dinner, to which members of the St. Louis fashion group will be invited, will be given in her honor.

an an ad ah

For more than a decade, Mme. Lyolene has been recognized as one of the world's foremost creators of styles for women. After the Russian Revolution swept away her family's fortune, she went to Paris and in 1929 began her career. Five years later she was one of the leading couturieres of the French capital, with a large establishment of her own in the Place Vendome. Three years before the outbreak of the present war she joined Heim in Paris and opened the Jeune Fille department. When the war began, she came to America and is now with Madame et La Jeune Fille, creating dress styles for youthful Americans.

She has given a number of style shows in the East and has made many appearances as a speaker before fashion groups. She is especially noted as an authority on fabrics and their proper use in fashion design. This will be her third visit to Lindenwood.

#### Faculty Members Address St. Louis Evening Club

Two members of the Lindenwood faculty spoke at the dinner meeting of the St. Louis Lindenwood College Evening Club on October 5 at the Camille Tea Room. Dr. Florence W. Schaper, Director of Student Guidance and Personnel, talked about news of the campus, and Dr. Kate L. Gregg told of her experiences last summer working in the St. Louis Ordnance Plant.

Plans were made at the meeting for a Christmas party at the next meeting on December 7. All Lindenwood Alumnae in St. Louis are invited to attend. Reservations should be made to Miss Kathryn Hansbrough, 14 South Court, St. Louis.

Mrs. Julia Underwood, a member of the Lindenwood faculty from 1923 to 1940, is now living in Walla Walla, Wash. In a letter to Miss Alice A. Linnemann, she writes that she is busy with Red Cross work and has had a Victory garden this year.

#### To Visit Lindenwood



Miss Helene Lyolene, internationally famous stylist, who will spend a week on the campus this month.

#### Lindenwood Classes Elect Officers for 1943-44

Miss Pat DePuy, of Rockford, Mich., has been elected president of this year's Senior Class. Other Senior Class officers are Miss Carolyn Platt, Jefferson City, Mo., vice-president, and Miss Sue Beck, of Nowata, Okla., secretary-treasurer.

The Junior Class chose as its president Miss Donnalee Wehrle, of Eureka, Mo. Miss Mary Lynn Jackson, of Blytheville, Ark., is vice-president, and Miss Peggy Proctor, of Sullivan, Mo., is secretarytreasurer.

The Sophomore Class president is Miss Marilou Rutledge, of Dallas, Texas. Miss Betty Anne Rouse, of Waterloo, Iowa, is vice-president, and Miss Polly Percival, of Des Moines, Iowa, is secretary-treasurer.

At a student chapel on October 5, Miss Florence Barry, of Chicago, Ill., was elected vice-president of the Student Government Association, and Miss Jacqueline Schwab, of Oklahoma City, Okla., was named secretary-treasurer.

#### Current Comment

(Continued from page 2)

the people we've left behind. The reception you gave me during my short visit made all wrong things right. The school that means more to me than anything and you my friends are the same and I'm proud of you all. Those of us in uniform won't fail you and thank you again for your kindness to me and for being everything your fathers, brothers, friends and I fight for. Best wishes for a splendid year. Love, Betty Proctor."

In behalf of the Faculty, Kathryn Hankins, John Thomas and Marion Dawson Rechtern have prepared the following resolution. This resolution is not to be received as a formality; it is an accurate expression of feeling and of fact:

#### IN MEMORIAM

"With profound sorrow the faculty of Lindenwood College records the death of Dr. B. Kurt Stumberg, teacher, college physician, member of the Board of Directors, and chairman of the Finance Committee.

"As a tribute to him, it is fitting that we speak of his forty years of loyal service to the college. During all of this time he gave of himself without reservation or consideration for his personal welfare. His devotion, skill, and energy, rendered generously, gave stability to the college and made sure its progress. He was particularly interested in the physical equipment of Lindenwood, the buildings, furnishings, trees, shrubs, and flowers. As the college physician, the health and the happiness of the students were of paramount importance to him.

"The Lindenwood family will miss his daily visits to the campus and his cheery good humor. He was a friend whose kindness helped many a one over rough places. His was a courageous spirit and the remembrance of it should inspire all of us to display the same indomitable spirit against great difficulties. Lindenwood will cherish the association with him and feel a deep loss in its severance.

"To Mrs. Stumberg and the family, the faculty extends deep sympathy and wishes to express our belief that an influence so rich will never die."

As president of Lindenwood, I have introduced my formal report to the Board of Directors, which will meet on November 1, with the following words which I believe will express both my own feeling and that of all members of the Board:

"I begin this report with a sense of loss. The death of Dr. B. K. Stumberg on August 20 leaves me saddened and bewildered. He was a Director, Chairman of the Finance Committee, Member of Buildings and Grounds Committee, and College Physician. Aside from efficient and long continued service in various capacities, he was in himself so much of all that Linden-

wood has been and hopes to become. He was Lindenwood personified. Of such stuff colleges are made. In them they are stabilized and given continuity of tradition. In conferring with him, as I did almost daily through the week and early each Sunday morning, I felt that I was talking to Lindenwood and receiving from him the very mind and heart of the institution. He was friendly; had wit and humor. In addition to that he was absolutely unselfish, had vast common sense and a fine mind which had been sharpened by training and enriched by experience and accumulations of information. Naturally his death is to me a grievous personal loss. You as directors are saddened. You are also challenged to fill the vacancy, the aching void, created by his going."

In Scripture is the following command: "Thou shalt remember all the way which the Lord thy God led thee." The exercises this morning are in reverent fulfillment of a divine obligation to remember. Living today in the comforts of what may seem to us to be the Promised Land, we are prone to forget the miracles wrought by the founders of Lindenwood in the wilderness. The luxury and beauty of our present surroundings tend to put memory to sleep; therefore it is well for us to remember that Divine Providence, acting through such men as Dr. Stumberg, has provided for us the bright days in which we live on this campus. Lindenwood will never be ungrateful; we shall not forget the mercies of yesterday. We shall always remember the great and good things which Dr. Stumberg and his associates have done for us. It is therefore our prayer today that the Holy Spirit may quicken our memories in order that we may experience again the goodness which has attended us in the past. We pray too that all of our yesterdays may bring inspiration for today and for all of our tomorrows. The Lindenwood that we see in the future is a perfection of the past. It is a Celestial City.

> "We are the builders of that city, All our toil and all our groans Help to rear its shining ramparts All our lives are building stones And the work that we have builded, Oft with bleeding hands and tears And in sorrow and in anguish Will not perish with our years It will be at last made perfect In the universal plan It will help to crown the labors Of the toiling hosts of man Yea, for it we still must labor For its sake bear toil and grief In it find joy of living And the anchor of belief."

## Thirty-seven Stars In Lindenwood's Alumnae Service Flag

LINDENWOOD'S alumnae service flag now contains thirty-seven stars, representing all branches of the armed services and the Red Cross. Four stars have been added during the last month. To make the alumnae war record complete, Lindenwood asks that news of graduates and former students now in service be sent to the college.

Now in training for the United States Marine Corps Women's Reserve is Private Mabel B. Buhrer, of Peoria, Ill., a member of the Class of '41. She is stationed at Camp Lejeune, New River, N. C., and is attached to the 15th Training Regiment, Company I.

Miss Frances Frazier, of El Dorado, Kan., a member of the Class of '26, has enlisted in the WAVES and is now in training at Northampton, Mass.

Miss Margie Ibsen, of Rockwell City, Iowa, who attended Lindenwood in 1941-42, enlisted in the WAVES last March and is now an aviation machinist's mate, third class, at the Naval Air Base at Ottumwa, Iowa. She writes that she works in the Logs and Records office, recording flight hours, engine changes, etc. She is also editor of the base's newspaper. Her address is Barracks 18, Naval Air Base, Ottumwa.

Miss Peggy Lucerne Davidson, of Prairie Acres, Armstrong, Ill., who attended Lindenwood in 1940-42, has enlisted in the WAVES and is assigned to the Hydrographic Department.

## Thirteen Freshmen Named for Hallowe'en Court

Thirteen members of the Freshman Class have been nominated for members of the Hallowe'en Court. In accordance with a Lindenwood tradition, one of them will be chosen to reign as queen at the annual Hallowe'en Ball. The members of the court are: Jane Patterson, Cascade, Iowa; Patsy Sharick, Indianapolis, Ind.; Imogene Leach, Perry, Iowa; Jonelle Sample. Waurika, Okla.; Emily Berry, Kansas City, Mo.; Jean Clark, Fort Dodge, Iowa; Ruth Stevenson, Holdenville, Okla; Marie Szylazyi, Dallas, Texas; Betty Shook, San Angelo, Texas; Betty Fox, Pine Bluff, Ark.; Ann Hobbs, St. Louis; Sally Mitchell, Oklahoma City, Okla,; and Katherine Moore, Indianapolis, Ind.

#### 85 Members in Encore Club

The Encore Club, composed of Lindenwood students who have a relative who has attended the college, has increased this year to 85. Each year the membership increases and this year's total is a new high for the college.



Business Manager



Introducing Miss Lell Lewis, of Eliazbethtown, Ky., who will be the business manager of the 1944 Linden Leaves. Lell, who will be a Senior this fall, is a member of Alpha Sigma Tau and Pi Gamma Mu.

## Roll Call of Class of 1924 Reveals Many Varied Activities

By KATHRYN HANKINS, Alumnae Secretary

M EMBERS of the Class of 1924 are busy with war jobs, business careers and homemaking, the roll call of the class reveals. The following members of the class responded to the Alumnae Office's request for news about themselves:

Alba Chapman, Diamond, Mo.: "After graduation I taught for 15 years. I deserted the profession for Civil Service work. At present I am employed as a Postal Clerk in the Joplin, Mo., Post Office."

Martha Whaley (Mrs. Carl O. Magee), Albany, Mo.: "I live in an old modernized farm house four miles from town. My husband raises white face cattle and belted hogs. We have two prospective Lindenwood girls, red-haired Sally, 9, and brown-haired Jean, 7. I have been choir director at the Presbyterian Church in Albany a long time."

Mary Hagler (Mrs. Richard Willis), Washington Court House, Ohio: "I shall be most happy to hear what my classmates are doing. As for me I am keeping house for my husband and four children, ages 16, 14, 12, and 6. I do as much Red Cross and War Work as my painfully under-staffed household will permit."

Margaret Ferguson (Mrs. J. R. Henderson), Jackson, Mo.: "As to the Hendersons—we are four, and our family life seems to center about the recreation room. There our son, Bob, who is a senior in high school, holds rehearsals of the orchestra he organized two years ago. Carolyn, our sophomore daughter, conducts dancing classes there for her 20 small pupils. It's really fun having teen-age children and the excitement pertaining thereto. As to my poetry journal which I published for eight years, it is at rest until after the duration."

Delia Kinkade (Mrs. Charles W. Gross), 3529 Rankin Street, Dallas, Texas: "I have a full time job keeping up with my home and two active, healthy children—C. W., Jr., 14, and Betty Jo, 11. I am pianist for my Sunday School class, active in P. T. A. and of course a little outside war work goes along for almost everyone."

Evelyn Helwig (Mrs. E. J. Mahlandt), Breese, Ill.: "I am still living in Breese, keeping house and spending a great deal of time on the Junior Red Cross, as I am County Chairman. I have one son who is now 16 years old."

Kathryn Weiss (Mrs. Loren D. Moore), 830 South Garvin Street, Evansville, Ind.: "For the past 16 months—while Col. Moore has been on duty in Africa—our 16-year-old daughter, Mary Lou, and I have been living in the old home town of Evansville. I have been kept busy with the daughter, an apartment, and a job. Col. Moore has recently been returned to the States because of his health and is now in an Army Hospital in White Sulphur Springs, W. Virginia. I think that a class reunion via the *Bulletin* is a grand idea."

Adaline Ayers (Mrs. Jess Cross), 7348 Wayne Street, Kansas City, Mo.: "I am married and my husband is the athletic director at Southeast High School of this city, the old physical education girls can appreciate that. We have three boys—Al, Bill, and Jim—12, 10, and 8 years old, respectively. The past five years I have been working for the State Department of Public Schools in charge of the Kansas City Office of the Vocational Rehabilitation Division. I enjoy this work immensely and it absorbs the surplus energy which would probably be going into other activities. At present we are working on the rehabilitation program for the physically disabled war workers and non-service connected disabled veterans."

Leona Ehrhard (Mrs. Henry Reiling), 417 Monroe Street, St. Charles, Mo.: "I am a home-maker. I have three boys, one a Junior in high school, one in seventh grade, and one in the fourth grade."

Roma Key (Mrs. A. H. Diekman), 912 West Thirteenth Street, Pine Bluff, Ark.: "The Bulletin has seemed more interesting with the page of news about the different classes. I am a home-maker. Substituting in the schools is my sideline this winter as we are short of teachers here. My daughter, Janet, is 13 years old and in the eighth grade."

Isabella McMenamy (Mrs. Cheek), 4500 Arsenal Street, Saint Louis: "For the past six years I have been chief dietitian at the City Sanitarium, where we feed approximately four thousand people three times a day. Last June I was appointed as consultant dietitian to the St. Louis Hospital Commissioner. Our object is to establish uniform methods and procedures in running the dietary departments of all the institutions under the direction of the Department of Public Welfare. I have two boys, one in kindergarten, Preston Vandiver Cheek, Jr., and the other a year and three months old, Thomas Cheek."

Elizabeth Ganner (Mrs. Paul J. Leming), c/o

## Many of Class of '24 Do War Work

McKerson Southern Drug Co., Houston, Texas: "I am a house-wife, have one child, a boy 14 years of age. My husband is with McKerson Southern Drug Co. Due to the over-crowded housing situation here, we have not found a "parking" place for ourselves other than a hotel room.

Oreen Ruedi, Hollins College, Va.: "I'm beginning my third year as professor of economics and sociology at Hollins College. This is a beautiful place and I love everything about it. My book, "The American Way of Life," which I am co-author with Dr. Harry E. Barnes, is selling extremely well. I am working on another, 'The Nature of Peace and War'—publication date uncertain due to war."

Priscilla Calder (Mrs. E. E. Selden), 346 West Vernon Avenue, Phoenix, Ariz.: "I am a home-maker and do everything myself, even to being the yardman and victory gardener. We have two children: our lad, Robert Wentworth, whom we call Bob, was 7 in August, and our lassie, Kathie Lenore, who goes by Kathie, was 4 in June. You can imagine this pair does not make life monotonous for mother and daddy and does not give us what most people understand by leisure hours. However I manage to squeeze in—between times—an even dozen piano students from around the neighborhood."

Page Wright, 112 Gray Avenue, Webster Groves, Mo.: "There isn't much exciting to tell you of what I am doing but I love my job, and have had it for 12 years. I taught school for 5 after graduating but this is much better. I am secretary at the Episcopal Church in Webster Groves and find the work most interesting and I might say 'fun.' My war work consists of working on the three night shifts at the Red Cross Blood Donor Service in St. Louis where I am a vice-chairman."

Florence Hanna (Mrs. Walter G. Burton), 1711 Howaker Avenue, Princeton, W. Va.: "I'm just a home-maker for three red-headed children like us Hanna girls. I have one daughter 11, one son 9 and another 6. They keep me very busy."

Dorothy Jane Clough (Mrs. Howard A. Coons), 120 E. Dartmouth Road, Kansas City, Mo.: "As for news of myself. I do the usual things that home-makers do. I have one little girl, Carolyn Jane, 10½ years, who I hope will attend Lindenwood some day."

Rachel Strong (Mrs. Jack Nolen), 1119 Center Street, Hannibal, Mo.: "Have been widowed two years. Living in Hannibal with my mother and two daughters, 16 and 12. The oldest is a Junior in high school and in Helen Riordon's classes of gym and hygiene. I am a ticket agent at the Santa Fe bus station and a substitute in the grade schools. Last summer, Louise, my oldest girl, was at summer conference at Lindenwood."

Eleonore Moehlenkamp, 324 Jefferson Street, St. Charles, Mo.: "I am teaching in the Junior High School here in St. Charles since September, 1924."

Mae Kane (Mrs. John I. Hincke), 2131 East Spring Street, Tucson, Ariz.: "As to my activities, I'm afraid there isn't much to say. I've cast my lot with the 'Civilian Defense,' but other than that I seem to be the busy housewife. I have three children, Catherine 18, John, Jr. 14, and Caroline 6. My husband, Col. Hincke, is overseas, so I have chosen Tucson as my home for the duration."

Constance Levy (Mrs. Merritt Walker Finney), 616 South Eleventh Street, Herrin, Ill.: "I taught Home Economics for two and one-half years at West Frankfort, Ill. I have been married almost 14 years and we have two fine boys, 12 and 7 years old, respectively."

Gladys Campbell, 6115 Westminster Place, Saint Louis: "Following my graduation from Lindenwood I attended Library School for one year and since 1926 I have been at the St. Louis Public Library as a cataloguer. Since the war I have given some of my spare time to the Hospital Library at the Jefferson Barracks and one night a week to the Traveler's Aid at the Union Station."

Frances Stanford (Mrs. Frank P. Campbell), Heathwood Court Apts., Columbia, S. C.: "My husband is with the Station Hospital at Fort Jackson, being a Major, and is in charge of the Dental Clinic No. 1. We have two children, Suzanne, 13 and Frank, 9. Suzanne is already looking forward for the time to come when she will be a 'Lindenwood girl'."

Mary B. Markham (Mrs. Julius Frohlich), 625 Bon Ton Street, Saint Joseph, Mo.: "I have done nothing unusual since I left school. I have been married since 1925 and have one son, Robert Todd Frohlich; we call him Bob, who is now 8 years old."

Esther Alice Hund, 302 Hillcrest Apt., Saint Joseph, Mo.: "I am just trying to do my bit by giving many volunteer hours to various organizations. I am a member of the Red Cross Motor Corps that is connected with the Medical Unit of Civilian Defense. I also give much time to the U. S. O., the Ration Board, etc. I am Corresponding Secretary and a past President of the Fortnightly Musical Club that has a membership of 500."

Annette Evelyn Goldstein (Mrs. Samuel Stark),

#### Roll Call of Class of 1924

(Continued from page 9)

102 Walker, Greenville, Miss.: "I am married and have been for 14 years. I have two sons—one, Sam, Jr., will be 13 in November; the other, Monte, will be 6 in November. I keep house and also work. I am saleslady in a ladies' ready-to-wear store."

Ethelyn Abraham (Mrs. Fremont B. Thomson), 3358 Montrose Avenue, Chicago, Ill.: "I am a homemaker, the mother of two girls, 7 and 10, respectively. I keep fairly active in church work. I'm afraid I have nothing exciting to report. I lead a simple, but very happy married life."

Katharine Tinsman (Mrs. Hendley K. Patton), 220 N. W. Thirty-fourth Street, Oklahoma City, Okla.: "There is no question as to how I'd be classified as I am undoubtedly a home-maker. We have three very interesting children that keep both Mr. Patton and me on our toes all the time. John is 12, Jane 11, and William 8. I take an active part in the Sunday School and the women's work of the church and in our P. T. A."

Roberta Allene Guthrie (Mrs. W. J. Van Meter, Jr.), 26 Pershing Avenue, Ridgewood, N. J.: "My husband, always a Reservist, has been on active duty as a Naval Officer for over two years and is at sea most of the time. Ever since he received his orders, I have been working for Bendix Aviation. I have no children."

Virginia Heinrich (Mrs. Melvin F. Griffin), Cherry Point, N. C.: "As for me, I regretfully state that at this time when teachers are so badly needed, I'm under doctor's orders to be a lady of leisure. I'm on sick leave from Phineas Banning High School, Wilmington, Cal., where I have been chairman of the language department and teacher of Latin, General Language and English. Fortunately, I was able in September to join my husband, who is on military leave from his work to serve as an officer in the United States Marine Corps Reserve."

Ruth Steedman (Mrs. Robert Wright), 7400 University Drive, University City, Mo.: "Just saying housewife seems most inadequate for today a housewife is "up to her ears" in innumerable activities, both in and out of the home. But I am just that, a housewife. We have two children, Janet 16, and Bob 12. Their activities, U. S. O., time at the Rationing Board, church and school work fill my days.

The following members are deceased: Mildred E. Barnett (Mrs. Elmo P. Sebastian); Florence Griffeth; Maree V. Hasbrook; Helene Millsap (Mrs. Frank Hampton Shelton); and Frances Elise Rumph (Mrs. Richard Myrl Smith).

Twenty-one of the members did not report. Can

anyone give the addresses of the following persons?: Dorothy Mae White (Mrs. Tilden I. Moe); Etolia Skelton (Mrs. W. E. Hollingsworth).

#### Headed for Lindenwood



Introducing Marcia Kay Ater, 3-year-old daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Donald E. Ater of Cisco, Ill., who plans to attend Lindenwood. Her mother, who was Ruth Lavonne Chapman, attended Lindenwood in 1938-39 and Marcia Kay is named for a classmate, Miss Kay Abernathy, of Dallas, Texas.

#### Miss Kathryn Hankins Speaks to Classical Club

Miss Kathryn Hankins, professor of classical languages at Lindenwood, addressed the first meeting of the season of the Classical Club of St. Louis recently. Her subject was "Virgil to College Freshmen."

#### MORE OR LESS PERSONAL

Miss Bertie Greer, of 1104 Caldwell Lane, Nashville, Tenn., writes that she is busy with her music She is an accompanist for the Camerata College of Music in Nashville, plays for an all-girl chorus which gives a weekly radio broadcast, and entertains at the service centers in Nashville. In addition she is continuing her study of piano, voice and organ.

Miss Cora Silver, of Denver, Colo., visited the campus in September.

#### ALUMNAE NEWS FROM FAR AND NEAR

#### WEDDINGS

person

; Eta

On October 2 at Jacksonville, Fla., Miss Helen Dean Hoke, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Levi B. Hoke, of Elizabethtown, Ky., and a member of the Class of '42, became the bride of Joseph Gardner Gafford, an Ensign in the United States Navy Air Force.

Another October bride was Miss Mary Ann Green, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Thomas Park Green, of Belton, Mo., and a member of the Class of '39, who was married to Byron Mehl Kern on October 1 at New York City.

Miss Elizabeth Louise Tatum, daughter of Major and Mrs. Victor Edwin Tatum, of Port Townsend, Wash., and a member of the Class of '42, chose September 4 for her marriage to Dominic Brace, Jr., an Ensign in the United States Navy, at Seattle, Wash.

Miss Jean Davis, a member of the Class of '40, was married to Lieut. Jerry Patrick Jenkins of the United States Army Air Force on December 24, 1942. Lieut. and Mrs. Jenkins are now living at 1301 W. Thirteenth Street, Austin, Texas.

An August bride was Miss Eileen Connell, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Willard B. Connell, of Kansas City, Kan., who was married to Ellis Harold Caraway on August 27 at Cuero, Texas.

Miss Mary Ellen Dent, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Charles Rolfe Dent, of Dallas, Texas, and a member of the Class of '42, was married to George Rex Edwards of the United States Army Air Force on September 12 at St. Louis.

Miss Margaret Langlois Stroup, daughter of Mrs. Pearl Stroup, of Glen Ellyn, Ill., chose August 28 for her marriage to Lieut. Nelson Hudson of the United States Army at Fort Custer, Mich. The bride was a member of the Class of '42.

A September bride was Miss Mary Ellen Gittinger, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Clement O. Gittinger, of Tulsa, Okla., and a member of the Class of '38. She was married on September 17 at Tulsa to William Strang Arnold of the United States Army Air Corps.

In the military chapel at Fort Benning, Ga., on October 2, Miss Dorothy Jeanne Dickey, daughter of Lieut. Col. and Mrs. Philip Armour Dickey, was married to Lieut. Robert J. Bourlier of the United States Army. Miss Dickey attended Lindenwood last year.

Miss Claudeen Humes, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Otis Lee Humes, of Sapulpa, Okla., was married to Lieut. Leonard Alfred Daniel of the United States Army Air Force on September 4 at Dallas, Texas. Miss Humes attended Lindenwood last year.

Miss Adele Rae Herwitz, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Sam J. Herwitz, of Detroit, Mich., chose September 4 for her marriage to Dr. Herbert Weinstock, a lieutenant in the United States Army, at Indianapolis, Ind.

Miss Jeanne Harmon, who was graduated from Lindenwood last June, was married to Private Theodore J. Huesemann on October 7. Miss Harmon is the daughter of Dr. and Mrs. Lloyd B. Harmon of Lindenwood faculty. She is teaching this year in the Riverview Gardens High School in St. Louis County.

Miss Kay Abernathy, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. R. E. Abernathy, of Dallas, Texas, was married to John Cuthbert Aspinwall, Jr., of the United States Navy, on June 28. They are now living at 107 F, Suburban Parkway, Norfolk, Va. Miss Abernathy was a member of the Class of '39.

On May 10, Miss Gracia Lou Arnold, daughter of Dr. and Mrs. Frederick J. Arnold, of Keokuk, Iowa, was married at Keokuk to Keith Conradt Atterberg, of the United States Maritime Service. The bride's matron of honor was her sister, Mrs. Frank McDill Ayer, also a graduate of Lindenwood.

An August bride was Miss Mary Jane Rabon, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Edward Ray Rabon, of Tulsa, Okla., and a member of the Class of '38. She was married to Lieut. Charles Francis Martin, III, of the United States Marine Corps on August 28 at Tulsa.

Miss Bernice Clark, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. John F. Clark, of Christopher, Ill., was married on September 10 to Lieut. L. B. Mitchell. Lieut. Mitchell is now overseas and Mrs. Mitchell's address is 237 South Kingsley Drive, Los Angeles, Cal.

On June 13, Miss Frances Gall, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Edward J. Gall, of Dallas, Texas, and a member of the Class of '42, was married to Capt. Albert Charles Ames.

On October 7 at Joplin, Mo., Miss Jeanette Martin, daughter of Mrs. John F. Martin, of Joplin, and a member of the Class of '28, was married to Private Garry S. Taniguchi, of the United States Army.

Miss Jean Lee Fisher, daughter of Dr. and Mrs. Fisher, of Randolph Field, Texas, was married recently to Captain John J. Banker. Captain Banker is now overseas.

On October 7 at Kansas City, Miss Jane Stirling Montgomery, daughter of Judge and Mrs. George Sneed Montgomery, of Kansas City, was married to the Rev. Franklin Ray Riddle, Jr. They will be at home after November 1 at 5856 Colbert Avenue, New Orleans, La.

#### BIRTHS

Charles William is the name of the son born on September 29 to Mr. and Mrs. Anthony J. Lanza, of 7704 Kingston Avenue, Chicago, Ill. Charles William's brother, Anthony Willett, is now 2½ years old. Mrs. Lanza, who was Ruth Esther Willett, was a member of the Class of '39.

A future Lindenwood girl is Betsy Boesche, who was born on January 3 to Capt. and Mrs. Fenelon Boesche, of Webster Groves, Mo. Her mother, who was Martha Watson, was a member of the Class of '33

A son, who has been named David Blair, was born on September 25 to Lieut. and Mrs. M. E. Baughman, of 2138 N. W. Sixteenth Street, Oklahoma City, Okla. Mrs. Baughman was Alice Fathauer, Class of '39.

Mr. and Mrs. E. C. Vanderburgh, III, of Independence, Mo., announce the birth of a daughter on June 2. Mrs. Vanderburgh, who was Mary Margaret Chandler, was a member of the Class of '36.

A daughter, who has been named Delia Jane, was born on May 23 to Mr. and Mrs. Paul Delgado, of Weldon Spring, Mo. Mrs. Delgado was Bette Solvin, Class of '40.

Floyd Jefferson Morgan, Jr., is the name of the new son in the home of Mr. and Mrs. Floyd J. Morgan, of 40 N. Victor Street, Tulsa, Okla. He was born on September 11. His mother, who was Betty Lew Fisher, was a member of the Class of '37.

David Raymond is the name selected for the son born on September 22 to Mr. and Mrs. Raymond Quisley, of Milan, Mo. Mrs. Quisley was Betty Finley, Class of '41.

Another member of the Class of 1960 is Judith Lee Danner, the new daughter of Lieut. and Mrs. Thomas A. Danner, of Winchester, Ill. Mrs. Danner was Jeanne McLaughlin, Class of '39.

A son, who has been named Carl Andrew Chambers, was born on September 13 to Major and Mrs. Carl Norton Chambers, Jr., of Fort Sill, Okla. Mrs. Chambers was Grace Pitchford, Class of '34.

Peggy Jo is the name of the daughter born on June 18 to Mr. and Mrs. Vernon Korty, of 337 Parkland Place, S. E., Washington, D. C. Her mother was Margaret Barton, Class of '41.

A future Lindenwood student is Rebekah Ruth Burns, who was born on July 18 to Lieut. and Mrs. Elmer R. Burns, Jr., of Nowata, Okla. Her mother was Barbara Cobbs, Class of '40.

John Richard is the name of the son born to Lieut. and Mrs. John Joyce Williams, of 3075 Harrison Street, Corvallis, Ore. His mother was Joan Houghton, Class of '40.

Janis Brooke Gow is the name of the daughter born on October 1 to Captain and Mrs. David E. Gow, of Arlington, Va. Mrs. Gow was Flora Mae Rimmerman, Class of '34.

A son, who has been named Neal Patrick, was bom on October 1 to Mr. and Mrs. A. Fletcher Hart, of 3103 White Avenue, Baltimore, Md. Mrs. Hart was Gwen Payne, Class of '39.

Robert Matthew is the name selected for the son born to Lieut. Col. and Mrs. James W. Branch of Camp Cooke, Cal., on August 6. His mother was Nell Wilkes, Class of '31.

#### IN MEMORIAM

Lindenwood extends its sincere sympathy to Mrs. Louis D. Phile, whose husband, the Rev. Louis D. Phile, pastor of the Higginsville, Mo., Presbyterian Church, died August 25. Mrs. Phile, who was Lorraine Snyder, was a member of the Class of '37.